Research Report on the Québec Act to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion, a Case of Democratic Co-construction of Public Policy

By Yves Vaillancourt and François Aubry

CURA Disabling Poverty/Enabling Citizenship
September 2014

About the authors:

Yves Vaillancourt is Emeritus Professor at the School of Social Work at the University of Québec in Montréal (UQAM). He is a member of LAREPPS (Laboratoire de recherche sur les pratiques et les politiques sociales) and of CRISES (Centre de recherche sur les innovations sociales). He is co-researcher in the CURA « Reducing Poverty / Enabling Citizenship ». He is a member of the GESQ (Groupe d'économie solidaire du Québec). He is a member of the Québec Collective for the Renewal of Social Democracy.

François Aubry is an economist and a member of the research team at the Laboratoire de recherche sur les pratiques et les politiques sociales(LAREPPS). He worked for many years in the Research Department of the *Confédération des syndicats nationaux* (CSN), including five years as coordinator. During these years, his research activity was mainly in the field of economic and social policy. He is a member of the Québec Collective for the Renewal of Social Democracy.

Note

This report is a working paper. It is a variation of a chapter in the forthcoming book *The Shifting Terrain: Public Policy Advocacy in Canada* to be published by McGill-Queen's University Press and edited by Nick Mulé and Gloria DeSantis.

Acknowledgements

We wish to thank Lucie Dumais and Léonie Archambault, our colleagues of the *Laboratoire de recherche sur les pratiques et les politiques sociales* (LAREPPS), for their useful comments and suggestions. We are also grateful to ours colleagues at the CURA "Reducing Poverty /Enabling Citizenship", particularly Michael Bach, Laurie Beachell, Yvonne Peeters and Michael Prince for their critique and encouragement.

Contents

Introduction	5
Part I Theoretical Framework	7
1.1 Lobbying	8
1.2 Advocacy	8
1.3 Advocacy and democratic co-construction of public policy	9
Part II: Emergence of Bill 112 (1995-2002)	12
Part III: Architecture of the Quebec Anti-Poverty Act	16
3.1 The Preamble	16
3.2 Purpose and Definition of the Act (Chapter I)	16
3.3 National Strategy against Poverty and Social Exclusion (Chapter II)	17
3.4 New institutions	18
Part IV- Implementation of the Anti-Poverty Act (2003-2013)	19
4.1 Two Government Action Plans	19
A) The First Action Plan	19
B) The Second Action Plan	20
4.2 Other obligations	21
4.3 Three New Institutions	21
A) The CCLP (the Advisory Committee on the Fight against Poverty and Social Exclusion)	22
B) The CEPE (the Poverty and Social Exclusion Research Center)	22
C) The Quebec Social Initiative Fund	22
Part V- Discussion	23
5.1 A co-construction initiated in the civil society	23
5.2 A rich laboratory of advocacy practices	23
5.3 Lobbying came later	24
5.4 In harmony with the Independent Living Movement paradigm	24
5.5 Participation of a diversity of stakeholders from the civil society	26
5.6 Participation of a diversity of political actors	27

5.7 The architecture of the Anti-Poverty Act favors co-construction	28
5.8 The results of the anti-poverty strategy	30
Poverty Rate	30
Income inequality	31
Conclusion	32
Appendix 1: Mixed Results on the Poverty Front	35
A) The Evolution of Poverty	35
Poverty Rate in Québec	36
Québec in Canada	37
Canada and Québec in the World	38
B) The Evolution of Income Inequalities	39
Québec and Canada	40
Bibliography	42

Introduction

Within the progressive writings dealing with Quebec social and public policy initiatives of the last two decades, it is sometimes stated that most of these initiatives are the result of the neoliberal orientations of successive governments. For example, some researchers and social movement leaders will argue that the Lucien Bouchard Parti Québécois (PQ) government, in office from 1996 to 2000, introduced a socioeconomic policy inspired by the zero deficit objective adopted at the March 1996 Summit on the Economic and Social Future of Quebec which generated a series of negative effects in the fields of education, health, social services and social policy. Within that literature trend, some argue all such policies are of a neoliberal nature. For example, Pierre Mouterde (2012:13) writes: "Think simply of the neoliberal economic regulation mode that finally dominated Québec especially from the middle of the nineties with Lucien Bouchard and his zero-deficit policies". Vincent Greason is even more categorical: "The first decade of the new millennium was also a period when the neoliberal ascendancy asserted itself on all levels of Canadian government" (Greason, 2013). Other authors defend a similar position (Piotte, 2012; Lamarche, 2007).

In contrast, a progressive literature trend, of which we are part, argues that in the last two decades, the Ouébec government, often pressured by social movements and civil society demands and mobilizations, has introduced alongside initiatives inspired by a neoliberal agenda a number of very progressive and innovative public policy measures. Among these, we find the AccesLogis program in the area of social housing (Ducharme & Vaillancourt, 2012); the recognition and support of autonomous community organizations (Jetté, 2008); the institutionalization of the Carrefours Jeunesse Emploi (CJE) and other networks of community based organizations whose mission is to help vulnerable people integrate the labor market; the introduction in 1996 of "a proactive law on pay equity" which permitted the government, in 2006, to reach "a comprehensive pay equity agreement with its own employees" (Noël, 2013: 269); a new social family policy whose goal, amongst others, is to develop a universal network of low-cost day care center spaces for pre-school children (Dandurand and Ouellette, 2012; Aubry, 2010b: 38-43; Noël, 2013: 266-268); a local and regional development policy that has led to the creation of a network of one hundred or so local-development centers across the province; the acknowledgement and support of the social economy, the anti-poverty and anti social exclusion policy (Bill 112) adopted in December 2002.

These public policy reforms represent social innovations (Jenson, 2002; Comeau *et al.*, 2001; Bourque, 2008; Klein *et al.*, 2010; Lévesque, 2003; Vaillancourt, 2012b; Dumais, 2012; Noël, 2013: 263-267). They are the product of government intervention, but not only of government intervention. Indeed, they were put in place with the participation and the advocacy practices of civil society actors and organizations well aware of the

_

¹ Authors' translation.

reality of the poor and marginalized people. In other words, these reforms were coconstructed and to a large extent-democratically co-constructed with the participation of government and civil society actors.

In this report, we have chosen to consider and analyze Bill 112, the Quebec Act to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion, as a case of democratic co-construction of public policy. Updating earlier studies and working papers (Aubry, 2010a and 2012), the report is divided into five parts. Part I focuses on our conceptual framework where we compare the concept of advocacy used by Gloria DeSantis (2012) with our concept of participation of civil society in the co-construction of public policy. Part II presents the grass-roots mobilization campaign leading to the emergence of Bill 112 (1995-2002) and highlights the interactions between the grass-roots civil society organizations, the government and political party actors. Part III examines the content of Bill 112 adopted in December 2002 with an emphasis on the elements influenced by the dynamics of coconstruction. Part IV is centered on the implementation of the Bill from 2003 to 2013. Part V proposes an interpretation of the content presented in parts II, III and IV through the theoretical lens presented in Part I with a special focus on the conditions which have contributed to reconcile advocacy and democratic co-construction of public policy. We conclude Part V with a quantitative evaluation of the impact of Bill 112 on the reduction of poverty and exclusion since its inception.

Part I Theoretical Framework

The theoretical framework used in this report is the outcome of a "dialogue" between the concept of advocacy used by DeSantis (2010), and the concept of democratic coconstruction of public policy, which is central in our recent writings.

Before addressing these two concepts, note that we will not dwell on other aspects of our analytical framework that are part of the theoretical tradition of LAREPPS and on which we have dwelled at length in our previous writings (Vaillancourt and Jetté 1997; Jetté et al. 2000; Vaillancourt and Tremblay 2002; Vaillancourt 2006, 2009, 2012a and 2012b). Within the LAREPPS legacy, we pay attention to the following elements:

- The development of social policy, and more broadly of public policy, implies the interplay between four categories of social actors: the state, the private enterprise sector (or the market), the third sector and the family (or the informal sector).
- We use alternatively the concept of Social and Solidarity Economy (ESS) defined in an inclusive manner to include non-market components like voluntary and community based organizations and the concept of third sector organizations (TSOs) conceptualized along the "European tradition" as opposed to the "US tradition" in order to include cooperatives managing surpluses as well as Non-Profit-Organizations (NPOs) and examine the "moving frontiers" between the welfare state and the TSOs (Evers and Laville 2004; Vaillancourt 2006).
- We are conscious of the polisemy of the concept of civil society. We use it with a meaning slightly broader than the one given to third sector: " ... the sphere of ideas, values, institutions, organizations, networks, and individual that are ... located between the family, the state, and the market" (Anheier quoted in Vaillancourt 2013, 129-30). It makes room for the old and the new social movements.
- The LAREPPS perspective blends well with that of the "proactive social investment State", particularly with "the social democratic version" of this model conceptualized by Evers and Guillemard in the concluding chapter of their recent work. "Under the more social democratic version opposed to the liberal or neoliberal version , the state coordinates and orients investment in human capital, and oversees the equality of distribution." (2013: 375). This "implies a different form of welfare governance. The state is no longer alone in offering a wide range of benefits and services to citizens. More and more parties are involved. The 'pillars' of welfare ... namely, the state along with the market place, the various organizations that represent the third sector such as civic associations, NGOs, and voluntary agencies, and finally families and communities are increasingly interconnected through partnership." (Ibid.: 368).

Let us now examine the concepts of lobbying, advocacy and democratic coconstruction.

1.1 Lobbying

Before we consider the interfaces between advocacy and co-construction and in order to identify the specificity of advocacy, we need to examine the concept of lobbying² which is sometimes incorrectly used as a synonym of advocacy. At first glance, the concepts of lobbying and advocacy share a common core. They both refer to a process whose aim is to influence decisions made by government officials, be they politicians or bureaucrats. These decisions may concern the adoption of a new bill or regulation or the distribution of grants or fiscal privileges, or any other advantage. The lobbyists and the advocates both intervene to influence decision-making processes on behalf of a group of citizens, an organization, a corporation, a coalition, etc. Both may be paid or not for their services.

But by examining carefully the concept of lobbying, more particularly its historical evolution³, we find some differences with the concept of advocacy. There is a pejorative connotation attached to the word lobbying, in spite of the legislations adopted in some societies to regulate it. In some circles, lobbying seems to refer more to the efforts made in order to influence decision-makers behind closed doors with the intent to pressure them to advance particular interests of a specific group or organization rather than the general interest. We refer to professional lobbyists (sometimes former politicians or bureaucrats) who use their political experience and networks to put forward the corporate interests like that of the tobacco or the oil and gas industries (Nadeau, 2013).⁴

1.2 Advocacy

With regard to the concept of advocacy we begin with the definition provided in a recent paper by Gloria DeSantis (2010: 25-26): « *Social policy* advocacy consists of those intentional efforts *of NPOs* (non-profit organizations) to change existing or proposed *government* policies on behalf of or with groups of *marginalized people* ». The words in italics suggest that DeSantis is narrowing a broader definition in order to use it in a particular research context. This suggests that the author is examining specific advocacy practices which:

² In Québec, lobbying and lobbyists are governed by the Lobbying Transparency and Ethics Act which « is designed to foster transparency in the lobbying of public office holders and to ensure that lobbying activities are properly conducted». See the web site of the lobbyists Commissioner: www.commissairelobby.qc.ca/ A similar legislation was introduced at the federal level in 1995 (Office of the Commissioner of Lobbying of Canada, 2013).

³ Originally, the concept referred to individuals or groups who met public officials in the lobby of the Parliament of Westminster in the 1830s with the aim of influencing the coming public deliberations and votes (http://www.toupie.org/Dictionnaire/Lobby.htm. Consulted August 5, 2013.

⁴ For example, in a recent article in *Le Devoir*, Jessica Nadeau (2013) informs us that the *Association pétrolière et gazière du Québec (APGQ)* added two new names to its list of lobbyists bringing to nine the total number of its official lobbyists. The two new lobbyists were public relations representatives for the Québec Liberal Party.

- Are developed in the social policy domain;
- Aim to create public policy changes (either by amending a former policy, or by creating a new policy);
- Imply the intervention of NPOs;
- Are done on behalf of or with groups of marginalized people, although in her paper DeSantis shows a clear preference for advocacy practices done with groups of marginalized people.

In narrowing the definition of advocacy in this manner, DeSantis acknowledges that other forms of advocacy could: (i) apply to other domains than social policy; (ii) produce other outcomes than public policy changes; (iii) imply the participation of other stakeholders than NPOs; (iv) be done on behalf or with other people than marginalized people.

1.3 Advocacy and democratic co-construction of public policy

In our recent conceptual work on the theme of « democratic co-construction of public policy » (Vaillancourt, 2009, 2012a, 2012b and 2013), referring to the four parameters used by DeSantis, we have studied socioeconomic initiatives that (i) are in the public policy domain (which is broader than the social policy domain); (ii) aim to create public policy reforms; (iii) imply the participation of NGOs and also of other social actors in the civil society and (iv) are done with the participation of marginalized people and other groups of people.

Therefore, there are common elements between the DeSantis advocacy approach and our own approach. But there are also differences. In our theoretical and empirical research work in the area of social and public policy, we have focussed on the *participation* of the third sector actors —or Social and Solidarity Economy (SSE) actors defined broadly as to include community based organizations— *in the democratic co-construction of public policy*. Let us explain briefly.

- When we focus on *the participation of the third sector organizations (TSOs)*, we assume that they are often excluded or marginalized in public policy development and that their participation can enrich the public policy contents and democratize the decision-making process.
- The concepts of *the third sector or SSE actors* are broader than the concept of NGOs but narrower than that of civil society (Evers, 2013). Adalbert Evers argues that some authors who favour the participation of TSOs in welfare state reforms focus too often on the participation of TSOs in the delivery of goods and services and more rarely on the contribution of TSOs that advocate in favour of citizen's rights. Both categories of TSOs —provider organizations and advocacy organizations— should be permitted to participate in the public policy coconstruction process in order to make it richer and more democratic. Moreover, the co-construction process means not only the participation of a diversity of TSOs or civil society stakeholders, but also the participation of political actors. Evers writes: "In sum, one can say that from this perspective, the key to a more

- civil society is to be found in a successfully intermediating public sphere, rather than in a separate 'third sector'. Civil society is to be co-founded by political guarantees, discussion and the process of deliberation" (Evers, 2013: 7). In other words, Evers underlines the importance of "revitalizing public debates" and privileging "the open treatment of controversial issues that is essential when it comes to a notion of citizenship that is not reduced to issues of *social* rights and entitlements but is equally sensible for personal and democratic rights" (2013: 10).
- We use the concept of *co-construction of public policy* to raise the issue of the participation of civil society stakeholders in the *design* of public policy. Co-construction calls for a process of co-decision by civil society actors and state and government actors. We also make an important distinction between co-construction and co-production of public policy. In the co-production of public policy, citizen participation is limited to the implementation stage of public policies constructed by state actors alone or in partnership with other non-state actors. But, in the co-construction of public policy, citizen participation contributes directly to its elaboration. It is much more than citizen consultation.
- We refer to a democratic co-construction of public policy as opposed to nondemocratic forms of co-construction. For example, we can encounter a corporatist co-construction of public policy when some civil society stakeholders, enjoying usually more economic and political capital, participate in the political decision-making process, while other stakeholders are excluded. A good example is the pre-budget consultation process at the provincial and federal levels in which business and union organizations are systematically consulted while associations representing marginalized groups are often ignored. On the opposite, in a democratic process of public policy co-construction, a broad diversity of stakeholders are invited or invite themselves to participate in the democratic deliberation process permitting to develop public policy consensus and decisions that reflect the general interest. In other words, citizen participation alone is insufficient to achieve democratic co-construction of public policy. Indeed we often encounter in our societies very real citizen participation that does not lead to a democratic public deliberation and decision-making process.
- As we have explained elsewhere, we may encounter non-democratic coconstruction of public policy even in cases in which marginalized people and NGOs, normally excluded from the political decision-making process, participate. Indeed, we can imagine specific co-construction scenarios in which some particular groups of marginalized people, in alliance with specific NGOs, are capable of doing efficient *lobbying* and *advocacy* toward government and public administration actors, but without participating in a democratic deliberation with other stakeholders directly concerned by the socio-economic problem in question. In other words, it is possible to encounter *lobbying* and *advocacy* practices in which the end result is not a democratic co-construction but a

corporatist co-construction of public policy because of the exclusion of some stakeholders (Vaillancourt, 2012a). Our concern here is not to devaluate the importance of developing efficient lobbying and advocacy practices. It is to reconcile it with the aim of co-constructing democratic public policies. It is to harmonize a *bilateral process* of advocating with the state in favour of some specific marginalized social groups and a *multilateral process* of integrating this initiative within a broader democratic deliberation process including a diversity of other stakeholders.

• In addition, in order to avoid all ambiguity, we must say that while we favour the participation of civil society actors within a democratic co-construction of public policy we also acknowledge that these actors weigh less in the political process than the actors who have been elected through our representative democratic system. In other words, elected political representatives have the last word in the decision-making process.

We may now turn to the long and intense mobilization campaign that led up to the unanimous adoption of Bill 112 by all political parties represented at the Québec National Assembly.

Part II: Emergence of Bill 112 (1995-2002)

The *Quebec Act to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion*, named Bill 112 before its adoption in December 2002, was born from a grass-roots movement that spread over several years and which brought together community organizations, faith-based organizations, women's groups, disability associations, trade unions and citizens motivated by the desire to lay the foundation of a poverty-free Québec. Resulting from an exceptional participation and a well-structured consultation process, to which people living in poverty have always been associated, this Act made ample room for concerns brought by the Québec community groups for more than a decade. It is a social and political innovation which has known diffusion in many Canadian provinces such as Ontario, Newfoundland and Labrador, New Brunswick, Manitoba, Nova-Scotia (Perception, 2007: 3; Noël, 2007: 17).

Following is a brief chronology of salient facts of this mobilization leading up to the adoption of Bill 112 by the National Assembly of Québec.

In 1995, hundreds of women walked to Québec City in order to defend their claims aiming at fighting poverty and violence against women. Organized by the Québec Women's Federation (*Fédération des femmes du Québec*), this march called *Du pain et des roses* (Bread and Roses March) marks the historic starting point of Bill 112: An Act to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion. On June 4th 1995, hundreds of women from all regions of Quebec, having walked over 200 km to mark their desire to end poverty, arrived at the Québec National Assembly, greeted by a crowd of thousands of supporters. Their message to the National Assembly was in the form of nine demands ranging from an important increase in the minimum wage, the creation of quality jobs for women through the development of social infrastructures (social economy), the adoption of a Pay Equity Act, an automatic system of alimony perception, a freeze of tuition fees and increased investments in social housing.

Although the immediate response of the Jacques Parizeau PQ government fell short of the objectives of the organizers, a number of demands rapidly received a positive answer. For example, in 1995, the minimum wage was increased by 7,5%, a Bill was adopted on the automatic perception of alimony payments and a committee on the development of the social economy was put in place. In 1996, a Pay Equity Act was adopted. Furthermore, the PQ government continued its policy put in place since its election in 1994 to freeze university tuition fees. It is important to consider that the coming referendum on the independence of Québec (October 30th 1995) created a context favorable to the coming together of the sovereignty movement and progressive social movements which, in the following years, contributed to the emergence of many progressive social policy reforms (Vaillancourt, 2012b). One year later, after the narrow

defeat of the referendum, the Québec government, now led by Lucien Bouchard⁵, organized a conference on the social an economic future of Québec (*Conférence sur le devenir social et économique du Québec*).

For the very first time in an event of this importance, social groups and community organizations were invited by the government to actively participate alongside employer and union organizations. At the Summit the women's movement and community organizations advanced the idea of establishing a zero impoverishment policy (appauvrissement zéro) in opposition to the zero deficit policy put forth by the government on that occasion. They insisted that the government guarantee that its objective of rapidly eliminating the deficit would not worsen the situation of the poorest tenth of the population.

In the Fall of 1997, while participating in a popular mobilization against the government's proposal of a regressive social welfare reform, the faith-based organization *Carrefour de pastorale en monde ouvrier de Québec* (CAPMO) and a small number of other organizations decided to try an alternative global approach to welfare reform by demanding that the Québec government adopt a law aiming at eliminating poverty. This law was to be elaborated and written by the people and organizations representing the poor and the excluded. In order to elaborate such a law, a people's parliament (*Parlement de la rue*⁶), sat in session for one month in the Esplanade Park facing the parliament building.

The CAPMO proposal consisted in a constructive and ambitious project that solicits popular organizations, many small and outstretched, who had historically mobilized against rising poverty only to obtain modest gains, simply preserve limited benefits or suffer setbacks. At the outset, the project was designed as an "open book", which meant it had to be collectively defined through a broad and inclusive process of public deliberation.

In January 1998, a formal organization is established to promote the project: the *Collectif pour une loi sur l'élimination de la pauvreté* (the Collective for a law on the elimination of poverty). The ten founding organizations of the Collective included CAPMO and other faith-based groups, the Québec Women's Federation, the Québec Coalition of People on Welfare, the *Confédération des syndicats nationaux CSN*, the *Centrale de l'enseignement du Québec* (Québec Teachers Union) and the *Regroupement des ressources alternatives en santé mentale du Québec* (Québec Association for Mental Health Alternative Resources). Subsequently, several other groups joined the Collective, including international development NGOs, student federations, a nurse's federation, regional and local disability associations⁷, civil rights organizations, etc. Some groups, for example the *Mouvement d'éducation populaire*

⁵ Lucien Bouchard was Premier of a PQ Government from January 1996 to March 2001.

⁶ The *Parlement de la rue* is a popular initiative of direct democracy which mimics the functioning of the National Assembly where citizens are invited to discuss and vote motions which will be addressed to the government and it's prime minister.

⁷ These associations were represented by regional coalitions of various popular organizations.

autonome du Québec MEPAQ (Autonomous Popular Education Movement), a popular education organization with chapters across Québec, initially opposed the project. Some militants just did not believe that poverty could be eliminated through the adoption of a law while others had difficulty supporting a bill to combat poverty while the same government was simultaneous weakening social programs and public services through its zero deficit objective (Greason, 2004). Lucie Lamarche draws attention on the fact that there were internal debates and tensions within the Collective and the anti-poverty coalition. According to her, some human rights activists and organizations were bound to a more legal approach based on a « human rights framework » influenced by United Nations Covenants while other anti-poverty activists and organizations were bound to an ethical approach based on values of dignity and social justice (Lamarche, 2007: 146-147). Many chapters however agreed with the principle of Bill 112, and in 2001, the MEPAQ changed position and supported the Bill.

The Collective opted for a strategy based on citizenship and popular education to encourage the direct participation of citizens and to prevent the monopolization of the debate by pressure groups. The goal was to rally as many people as possible around the project and, especially, to allow people living in poverty to participate in its development. From the start, the focus was as much on the process as on the outcome.

Over a period of two years, from the fall of 1998 to the fall of 2000, the Collective animated an operation that took place across the Province of Québec, one of the largest mobilizations in Québec social action history⁸. From the start, the Collective worked on two fronts.

On the one hand, it launched an ambitious project of collective actions and public deliberations. Using an animation kit adapted to the situation at hand, an extensive consultation was undertaken, allowing the gathering of more than 20,000 comments and 5,000 suggestions which were used to produce, with the help of legal experts associated with the Collective, a first version of the Bill which was made public in front of the Montreal Stock Exchange in December 1999. This version of the Bill was then discussed in all regions of Québec and modified through some 200 sessions of the people's parliament. The Bill garnered the support of more than 1,800 community-based organizations. Finally in the spring of 2000, the Collective adopted the final proposal for a law on the elimination of poverty, written in the form of a conventional bill and submitted it to the PQ Government, to representatives of all the political parties and to all members of the National Assembly.

On the other hand and simultaneously, the Collective circulated a petition in favour of the adoption of a law on the elimination of poverty. On November 22, 2000, the petition, which had collected 215,316 signatures, was submitted to the National Assembly by a member of each of the three sitting political parties.

On that same day, the National Assembly voted a resolution asking the government to adopt a comprehensive strategy to fight poverty taking into account certain principles

⁸ This mobilization was self-funded by the participating associations and organizations.

put forward by the Collective⁹. For the next two years, the Collective conducted an intense campaign to advance its proposed legislation.

In March 2001, Premier Lucien Bouchard resigned and was replaced by Bernard Landry who, upon taking office, announced that the fight against poverty would be a priority of his government. He named a minister responsible for the fight against poverty and subsequently made public the government's strategy in a document entitled *Ne laissez personne de côté!* (Nobody Left Behind!). A public consultation process was launched in each of Québec's 17 regions in which more than 1000 organizations were heard.

An interdepartmental committee was created to involve government departments and agencies concerned by the reduction of poverty and a research program was initiated to support the government in its approach.

In June 2002, the Government published the *Stratégie nationale de lutte contre la pauvreté et l'exclusion sociale* (The National Strategy to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion) and tabled Bill 112 – *Loi visant à lutter contre la pauvreté et l'exclusion sociale* (An Act to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion). The Bill was to be studied by a Parliamentary Commission to be held from October 1st to November 19th.

Nearly 135 people, groups and organizations from different horizons¹⁰ were heard and 166 written reports were tabled. During this period, the Collective multiplied its actions in order to amend the government's proposal. Its methods of communication with parliamentarians included writing to them as often as necessary, keeping them informed, confronting them when possible, but always in a non-partisan manner. At the end of October 2002, during the meetings of the Parliamentary Commission, the Collective organized a citizen's assembly in front of the National Assembly building. Held during one week, the event allowed the public to further deliberate on the poverty issue.

With some amendments to improve its scope, Bill 112 was finally passed unanimously by the National Assembly on December 13th 2002 and entered into force on March 5th 2003. The Bill was adopted as the PQ government was living its last months in power. On April 14th 2003, the Liberal Party of Québec directed by Jean Charest was elected and remained in power until September 4th 2012, when the PQ, led by Pauline Marois, regained power and formed a minority government¹¹.

⁹ These principles include direct citizen participation, making the elimination of poverty a priority and improving the income of the poorest fifth of the population must take precedence over improving that of the richest fifth.

¹⁰ Including employer organizations and chambers of industry and commerce.

¹¹ In fact, the Charest Liberal Government was elected and re-elected three times from 2003 to 2012: the first time as a majority government from 2003 to 2007; the second time as a minority government during a few months from 2007 to 2008; the third time as a majority government from 2008 to 2012.

Part III: Architecture of the Quebec Anti-Poverty Act

Although the proposed Anti-Poverty Act¹² falls short of the objectives of the Collective¹³, many of its aspects constitute important steps forward on which the Collective decided it could build. For example, on two important issues, the near exact language found in the popular version of the Bill was integrated in the official one. The first is the statement that the poor and excluded are the first to act to change their situation; the second pertains to the final objective of the law which is to work towards a Québec without poverty. There were a number of other interesting aspects of the Anti-Poverty Act on which the popular movement could build including the reference to the Québec Charter of rights, the importance that the law gives to the participation of the poor and excluded in the global strategy, the creation of a fund dedicated to the financing of local and regional initiatives to combat poverty and social exclusion, the obligation to produce an action plan and an assessment of its results, the creation of an advisory committee on fighting poverty and social exclusion and a research center on poverty and exclusion.

The Quebec Anti-Poverty Act is a framework law which defines a number of general principles and obligations and gives the Québec government the responsibility for its implementation. The Act is composed of a preamble and eight chapters (Government of Québec, 2002). The Preamble and the first two chapters deal with the principles and objectives of the law. The following six chapters (III to VIII) deal with the institutions and the means conceived to implement these principles and objectives.

3.1 The Preamble

The Preamble of the Law establishes its major principles by referring to the Charter of Human Rights and Freedoms. The effects of poverty and social exclusion are herein described as impediments to the protection and respect of human dignity, to the development of Québec society, to its cohesion and equilibrium. After stating that "persons living in poverty and social exclusion are the first to act to improve their situation and that of their families and whereas such improvement is linked to the social, cultural and economic development of the entire community", the Preamble then affirms "the desire of Québec society as a whole to act in a coordinated manner and pursue a course of action designed to combat poverty and social exclusion".

3.2 Purpose and Definition of the Act (Chapter I)

The desire to recognize the role and responsibility of Québec society as a whole, not just government, in finding and implementing solutions to poverty and exclusion is clearly outlined in the definition of the main object of the Act (Chapter I) which is "to guide the

¹² In the rest of our paper, we refer to the Anti-Poverty Act to mean the Quebec Act to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion.

¹³ For example, the complete elimination of poverty and a substantial increase of the income and the quality of life of the poorest fifth of the population.

Government and Québec society as a whole towards a process of planning and implementing actions to combat poverty, prevent its causes, reduce its effects on individuals and families, counter social exclusion and strive towards a poverty-free Québec" (Art. 1).

Chapter I of the Anti-Poverty Act then defines poverty in a broad and inclusive manner, going far beyond the sole economic situation of an individual. It indeed states that poverty "means the condition of a human being who is deprived of the resources, means, choices and power necessary to acquire and maintain economic self-sufficiency or to facilitate integration and participation in society" (Art. 2).

3.3 National Strategy against Poverty and Social Exclusion (Chapter II)

The Act institutes a National Strategy against Poverty and Social Exclusion (Art. 3) that "is intended to progressively make Québec, by 2013, one of the industrialized nations having the least number of persons living in poverty, according to recognized methods for making international comparisons" (Art. 4).

At the heart of the Act (Art. 5) is the creation of a National Strategy against Poverty and Social Exclusion which "shall consist of a set of actions implemented by the Government, its socio-economic partners, regional and local communities, community organizations and other social stakeholders to counter poverty and facilitate social inclusion. In that respect, the Government shall solicit citizen participation, particularly the participation of persons living in poverty".

The National Strategy goals are the following (Art. 6):

- "1° to promote respect for and protection of the dignity of persons living in poverty and combat prejudices in their regard;
- 2° to improve the economic and social situation of persons and families living in poverty and social exclusion;
- 3° to reduce the inequalities that may be detrimental to social cohesion;
- 4° to encourage persons and families living in poverty to participate in community life and social development;
- 5° to develop and reinforce the sense of solidarity throughout Québec so that society as a whole may participate in the fight against poverty and social exclusion".

These goals are organized around five main orientations (Art. 7):

- 1° preventing poverty and social exclusion, with a focus on developing the potential of individuals:
- 2° strengthening the social and economic safety net;
- 3° promoting access to employment and increasing the attractiveness of work;
- 4° promoting the involvement of society as a whole;
- 5° ensuring consistent and coherent intervention at all levels.

Article 7 also states that in their conception and implementation, these actions must take into account specific needs of certain groups in society having particular difficulties, because of their age, ethnic origin or an impairment or disability.

In order that society as a whole may participate in the fight against poverty and social exclusion as specified in goal number 5 above, the Act specifies that actions "must provide for the inclusion of stakeholders representative of the broader Québec community" (Art. 11).

Furthermore, such actions must:

- "(1) favour citizen participation, particularly that of persons living in poverty and social exclusion and the organizations representing them;
- (2) support specific local and regional initiatives for the achievement of the goals set out in the National Strategy;
- (3) recognize the social responsibility of enterprises and include the labour market partners;
- (4) recognize the contribution of volunteer and community action". (Art. 11)

As can be seen, the Preamble and chapters I and II of the Anti-Poverty Act place enormous emphasis on the participation of all social actors and the involvement of people living in poverty to find solutions¹⁴.

3.4 New institutions

The remaining six chapters (III to VIII) concern the implementation of the National Strategy to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion. As we will see in Part IV the Anti-Poverty Act will oblige the government to prepare and publish a five year action plan (Chapter III), create three new institutions (Chapters V, VI and VII). Chapter VII deals with governmental accountability and Chapter VIII with miscellaneous, transitional and final provisions.

¹⁴ This participation and this involvement are to be financially supported by the popular organizations and associations through their public and autonomous financing.

Part IV- Implementation of the Anti-Poverty Act (2003-2013)

It is important to note that if Bill 112 was adopted by a PQ led government, the application of the Anti-Poverty Act was accomplished under the responsibility of three Liberal governments led by Jean Charest during nine years (2003 to 2012) and of a new minority PQ government led by Pauline Marois from the fall of 2012 to the spring of 2014. In this Part, we will examine the implementation of the new act. Firstly we will pay attention to the two action plans and the new obligations placed on the Government; secondly we will examine the roles and composition of three new institutions created by the Act.

4.1 Two Government Action Plans

To implement the national strategy to combat poverty and social exclusion, Chapter III of the Act specifies that the Government must, before May the 5th 2003, establish an action plan setting forth a set of measures the Government plans on carrying out to achieve the pursued goals, and make this plan public (Art. 13). Chapter III also introduces measures to ensure that the law is taken into account by all other departments and agencies and that progress be evaluated annually.

A) The First Action Plan

The final version of the first Action Plan covers the years 2004-2005 to 2009-2010 and is entitled Reconcile Freedom and Social Justice: a Challenge for the Future (*Concilier liberté et justice sociale: un défi pour l'avenir*), was finally unveiled on April 2, 2004 (MESS, 2004).

The first action plan is based on two basic principles: employment is the first solution to ensure economic security and social inclusion, and better protection for people with significant employment limitations is required (MESS, 2004: 8). The first action plan contained several measures that aim to support people with disabilities (Aubry, 2010a).

The plan consists in four main objectives with a set of 47 measures representing investments of \$2.5 billion over a five year period (MESS, 2004). Most of these measures had been announced in the 2004-2005 Budget Speech, which was unveiled a few weeks before the action plan was released.

The four objectives of the first Action Plan were:

- 1. Improve the well-being of people living in poverty. The action plan presents solutions for the unemployed and their families, and for the working poor. In addition to these various measures that target specific groups, the action plan presents other measures aiming at improving the access to affordable housing.
- 2. Prevent poverty and social exclusion by developing each person's potential. This second objective proposes preventive measures and targets different groups in order

- to break the intergenerational cycle of poverty and give everyone the opportunity to attain better living conditions.
- 3. Involve society as a whole. The measures proposed for this third objective aim to support the development of solidarity with the disadvantaged communities and groups, to support local and regional actions and the collective efforts against poverty and social exclusion.
- 4. Ensure consistent, coherent action. This last goal provides tools to coordinate the efforts of various concerned departments and agencies, to involve citizens in the efforts in progress and to assess the impacts of other laws and regulations on the situation of poor people and families.

Reactions to the first Action Plan were mixed (Noël, 2004)¹⁵. The Collective reacted in a positive but moderate manner characterizing the Plan as «a commendable effort to comply with the obligations contained in the law but limited by serious omissions that will allow the situation of the poorest people to deteriorate further" (Collectif pour un Québec sans pauvreté, 2004). The Collective also considered that the First Action Plan, by merging orientation # 2 of Bill 112 —«strengthening the social and economic safety net»— and orientation # 3 —« promoting access to employment and increasing the attractiveness of work »—, distorted the objectives of the Anti-Poverty Act and reinforced the vision of the Charest Liberal government according to which employment is the most important strategic element to combat poverty and social exclusion (Collectif pour un Québec sans pauvreté, 2013).

Other reactions went from critical —by those who considered that the Plan was too populist, gave too much importance to the poor to the detriment of the middle class and did not respect the conservative electoral program of the newly elected Liberal government— to very positive by those who considered the plan as progressive and innovative (Noël, 2004; Dufour, 2004).

B) The Second Action Plan

On November 3rd 2008, pressured by the Collective, the Minister responsible for the application of the Anti-Poverty Act announced a one year extension of the first Action Plan in order to put in place a national and regional consultation process on the contents of the second Action Plan. A national consultation forum was held in Québec city in June 2009. Participation was very limited and on invitation only which led many popular organizations to call for a boycott of forum.

The Collective decided however to participate, considering at that moment that the empty chair strategy was not in order. The meeting gave rise to the confrontation of viewpoints. Displeased with the orientation taken by the Charest government, the Collective and many member groups finally left the meeting in protest.

¹⁵ A preliminary draft of the action plan, leaked to Le Devoir newspaper, was met with anger by the Collective because it focused mainly on workfare inspired measures in order to reduce the number of welfare recipients (*Collectif pour un Québec sans pauvreté*, 2013: 6).

Notwithstanding the Collective's stance at the national forum, public consultation meetings were held in every region in the fall of 2009 in which popular organizations and ordinary citizens expressed their dissatisfaction with the government's orientations (*Collectif pour un Québec sans pauvreté*, 2013).

Launched in June 2010, the second five year action plan entitled Government Action Plan for Solidarity and Social inclusion 2010-2015: Québec's Combat against Poverty (*Plan d'action gouvernemental pour la solidarité et l'inclusion sociale 2010-2015: le Québec mobilise contre la pauvreté*) sets out four main objectives:

- 1. Review our standard practices and make local and regional communities key players in the decision-making process;
- 2. Acknowledge the value of work and foster the self-sufficiency of individuals;
- 3. Foster the economic self-sufficiency of underprivileged individuals;
- 4. Improve the living conditions of low-income individuals and families.

The second Action Plan provided 1.3 billion \$ in new investments over five years. The Plan included six components including a Solidarity Tax Credit to compensate for the increase in the Québec sales tax, full cost of living adjustment of social assistance benefits and the creation of Solidarity Alliances in each region in order to coordinate regional action plans.

The new Action Plan was received negatively by the Collective for many reasons, mainly because the plan proposed a piecemeal approach, contained few new measures and did not propose any long term direction.

4.2 Other obligations

In addition to obliging the government to produce an Action Plan within a defined time frame, Chapter III of the Anti-Poverty Act also introduces measures to ensure that the law is taken into account by all other departments and agencies and that progress be evaluated annually. It specifies that the Minister of Employment and Social Solidarity is by virtue of his or her office the advisor of the Government on all issues concerning the fight against poverty and social exclusion, and shall take part in the development of measures that could have a significant impact on persons and families (Art. 19); each department must assess the impacts of all new legislation and rules when they could have direct and significant impacts on the incomes of persons or families (Art. 20); the Minister of Employment and Social Solidarity shall annually present a report on the activities carried out within the scope of the Government action plan (Art. 21).

4.3 Three New Institutions

In addition to the obligation to produce an action plan, the Anti-Poverty Act creates three new institutions to support the concrete application of Act. These are (a) the *Comité consultatif de lutte contre la pauvreté et l'exclusion sociale* (CCLP) (Advisory Committee on the Fight Against Poverty and Social Exclusion) which was activated in March 2006; (b) the *Centre d'étude sur la pauvreté et l'exclusion* (CEPE) (Poverty and Exclusion Research Center) which began its activities in 2005; (c) the *Fonds québécois*

d'initiatives sociales (Quebec Social Initiative Fund) which was established in 2002 and is dedicated to the financing of regional and local initiatives to combat poverty and social exclusion (Art. 46).

A) The CCLP (the Advisory Committee on the Fight against Poverty and Social Exclusion)

In line with article 31 of the Act, the CCLP's main function is to advise the Minister on the planning, implementation and evaluation of actions taken within the scope of the national strategy to combat poverty and social exclusion (Art. 31). The CCPL is composed of 17 people originating from a dozen Québec regions and representing all sectors of society, including persons living in poverty. Fifteen members are appointed, after consultation with the most representative organizations and the various sectors concerned, including five that represent organizations whose mission is to combat poverty and social exclusion of which at least three people are recipients of services from these organizations, and ten which come from management, labor, municipal, community and other sectors of civil society.

B) The CEPE (the Poverty and Social Exclusion Research Center)

The CEPE's "purpose is to gather, integrate, compile, analyze and disseminate information, mainly of a statistical nature, on poverty and social exclusion". ¹⁶ It consists in "an observation, research and discussion centre entrusted with providing reliable and rigorous information, notably of a statistical nature, on poverty and social exclusion issues. It is managed in collaboration with a steering committee composed of eleven members working in the academic research or governmental sectors, or working with people who are experiencing poverty or social exclusion." ¹⁷ Vivian Labrie, one of the main organizers of the anti-poverty campaign since its beginning, is a member of the steering Committee which is chaired by Alain Noël.

C) The Quebec Social Initiative Fund

The Quebec Social Initiative Fund was created in 2002 in order to support regional and local initiatives to combat poverty and social exclusion. More than 90% of the fund must be locally or regionally invested. The management of the sums making up the fund are entrusted to the Minister of Finance.

In addition to these three institutional initiatives, an interdepartmental committee to combat poverty and social exclusion has also been established in June 2004. Its objective is to coordinate nationally the actions of the departments and agencies involved in the fight against poverty and social exclusion. These are all committed to the process leading to the development of the action plans to combat poverty and social exclusion (MESS, 2005).

¹⁶ CEPE website http://www.cepe.gouv.qc.ca/presentation/index_en.asp accessed April 15, 2010.

¹⁷ *Ibid*.

Part V- Discussion

In this part we propose a critical analysis of the empirical facts presented in parts II, III and IV, using our conceptual framework introduced in Part I. We will argue that the Quebec Anti-Poverty Act constitutes a remarkable innovation, both in its results in terms of poverty reduction and in terms of the political process that produced it. We are conscious that some authors do not share our viewpoint. Some writings even argue the opposite, suggesting ironically that the *Quebec Anti-Poverty Act* was not a "made in Québec" process and content, because some of its features were influenced by neoliberal patterns imported from other OCDE countries (Lamarche, 2007; Lamarche and Greason, 2008; Greason, 2013). With regard to such reasoning, we insist that it is possible to innovate while at the same time being influenced by some international experiences. With other researchers (Noël, 2003, 2004 and 2007; Dufour, 2004), we consider that the Quebec Anti-Poverty Act was innovative principally during the emergence years (1995-2002), and, to a lesser degree, during the implementation years (2003-2013). We will argue that the design of the Quebec Anti-Poverty Act is the direct result of participation in a democratic co-construction process of a diversity of social actors rooted in civil society (participative democracy) and of political actors rooted in the political society (representative democracy). It was not a top-down but a bottom-up dynamic. Of course, in connexion with the co-construction process, some activities of lobbying and advocacy took place.

5.1 A co-construction initiated in the civil society

Bill 112 is an example, rare and perhaps unique in Quebec, of a bottom-up legislative approach. Usually, a new legislative bill is initiated and prepared within the government, and then is presented in the form of proposed legislation. The proposed legislation is then reviewed by a parliamentary commission where the political and civil society organizations can give their point of view. In this type of process, the State is the main designer of public policy, although civil society actors are consulted during the process.

But the genesis of Bill 112, which was summed up in Part II demonstrates the possibility of an alternative model to elaborate a public policy bill. In this case, the project was initiated in the civil society. At the very beginning, the public deliberation to construct and introduce an anti-poverty bill existed only within civil society. At the end of the emergence period, from the fall of 2000 to the fall of 2002, public deliberation concerned not only civil society actors, but also political actors and bureaucrats.

5.2 A rich laboratory of advocacy practices

During the first years of the emergence process, civil society actors attempted to construct a bill on their own. At the outset, the objective was to eliminate poverty and exclusion completely, rather than to combat them. From 1995 to 2000, little energy was

spent to initiate a dialogue with government and political party representatives. It was more an advocacy process to educate and mobilize Quebec civil society than a traditional lobbying process to convince the decision makers within the government, the National Assembly and the public administration. The idea was to create a popular movement within civil society, a movement which would be capable one day of pressuring political decision makers. In that context, a vast array of advocacy practices were imagined and applied: the Bread and Roses March of June 1995; the introduction of the concept of "zero impoverishment" to counter the concept of zero deficit put forth at the Economic and Employment Conference of October 1996; the creation of a people's parliament; the launching of a « citizenship and popular education » campaign; the writing of a draft of a bill on the elimination of poverty submitted to discussion in all regions of Québec; etc. All these practices were part of an innovative advocacy movement.

5.3 Lobbying came later

If the distinction between lobbying and advocacy activities lies on the fact that lobbying aims to influence directly the decision-makers while advocating aims to influence the environment of the decision-making process (influencing the media, public opinion, etc.), it is obvious that lobbying became important only during the last two years of the emergence period (cf. Part II). For example, the presentation in the National Assembly on November 22, 2000, of a petition with 215,316 signatures in favour of the adoption of a law on the elimination of poverty constitutes a bench mark. From that moment on, advocating and lobbying were used together by the anti-poverty coalition and activists (Dufour, 2004). But before that turning point of 2000, the anti-poverty coalition was spending much more energy developing advocacy initiatives within civil society than lobbying political leaders.

5.4 In harmony with the Independent Living Movement paradigm

In parts II, III and IV, we have seen that one basic principle characterizing the emergence, the design and the implementation of the Anti-Poverty Act is that the "persons living in poverty and social exclusion [and their associations] are the first to act to improve their situation". This principle was fundamental for the activists who fought for the Anti-Poverty Act during the emergence period and was placed at the heart of the proposed Act. Indeed, the national strategy against poverty and social exclusion places much emphasis on the participation of all social actors and especially the involvement of people living in poverty. The need for citizen participation is affirmed in several sections of the Bill: in the Preamble, in Chapter II on the National Strategy, as well as in Chapters IV and V which provide for the establishment of institutions and practices to develop and disseminate knowledge and at the same time facilitate collective action and cooperation.

However the importance of citizen participation was less present in the first 10 years of the implementation of the Act, because of the lack of political will of the three Charest

governments from 2003 to 2012, and of the political timidity of the new minority Marois government during its first year (2012-2013).

But if we look at the available literature on the Anti-Poverty Act, surprisingly, some writers do not seem to be convinced of the importance of the participation of the poor and their associations as a central part of a law aimed to combat poverty. For Greason, the responsibility of social actors, beginning with the poor and excluded themselves, to participate in the fight against poverty is seen as a neoliberal government plot whose aim is the "de-responsabilization of government as the principal agent for fighting poverty" (2013:4) This way of diminishing and ridiculing the principle of participation of the poor and the anti-poverty network in constructing new policy is not at all convincing. It ignores key philosophical advances of the last 30 years in the anti-poverty and disability movements. To make our viewpoint more explicit, let us highlight briefly some of those advances made by the disability movement, taking in account that it is highly connected to the anti-poverty movement.

Indeed, citizen participation in resolving poverty and social exclusion problems through the co-construction of social policy reforms is very much a historical demand of the disability movement and associations at the international, Canadian and Quebec levels, during the last three decades. In English Canada and in Quebec, as much as in many European countries, this philosophical and political vision embraced by the Independent Living Movement (ILM) was promoted by various disability third sector organizations (TSOs) in the late 1970s and the following decades (Prince, 2009: 116, 120-122).

On the Quebec scene, the ILM theoretical orientation was present in a seminal paper, *On Equal Terms* published in 1983 by the *Office des personnes handicapées du Québec* (OPHQ) and co-produced by the disability movement and the Quebec Government (Boucher, Fougeyrollas and Gaucher, 2003:152-153). This innovative vision has been reaffirmed many times in the last three decades and is at the heart of the new À Part Entière policy adopted in 2009 by the Quebec Government (OPHQ, 2009). For the disability movement and the TSOs involved, the ILM paradigm has two concrete implications. First, the TSOs in the disability area must be "organizations controlled and run by people with disabilities" (Boucher, Fougeyrollas and Gaucher, 2003: 138-139), and this is true for TSOs doing advocacy as much as for those delivering alternative services. Secondly, people with disabilities and their network of TSOs are not only users or consumers but co-designers of social policy reforms.

On the broader Canadian scene, we observe that the ILM paradigm was making a breakthrough in the disability movement almost at the same time (since the late 1970s) and in a similar manner. This new paradigm is well presented in a Roeher Institute (1993) paper called *Social Well-Being*. A *Paradigm for Reform*. Let us quote that paper:

"Welfare state arrangements have also been criticized because they have undermined other aspects of people's well-being: their self-determination and participation in decisions affecting their lives." (...)

"In the current context, however, people and groups are demanding participation in more decision-making processes. They want to be involved in decision making in welfare state policies and programs, in labour market and other economic institutions, in environmental policy and management, in urban development, and in policies and programs for the delivery of training and education." (Roeher Institute, 1993: 18-19).

This reference to the new Independent Living Movement paradigm present in the international, Canadian and Québécois disability movements may seem like a digression, with regard to our argument in favor of the participation of the poor and their TSOs in a democratic co-construction process of public policy. However this is not so since an important proportion of disabled persons are poor and socially excluded which explains why the disability movement and a great number of the TSOs are part of the anti-poverty coalition and network in Quebec. In that context, it is easy to see the compatibility between the self-determination principle of the disability movement and the desire to place the participation of the poor at the heart of the anti-poverty movement and of the Anti-Poverty Act.

5.5 Participation of a diversity of stakeholders from the civil society

Within our framework of democratic co-construction (cf. Part I), the participation of marginalized people is a condition, but not a sufficient condition, to develop democratic social policy reforms and avoid corporatist co-construction. Indeed, other stakeholders of the civil society also need to participate in order to create a solidarity perspective within the co-construction process. The Anti-Poverty Act, in its preamble for example, focuses on the participation of the poor as well as that of other stakeholders. For us, this double participation is important to attain democratic co-construction. If those who are living in poverty and their associations do not participate in designing the anti-poverty strategy, something essential is missing for "reducing poverty and enabling citizenship". But if a diversity of other stakeholders is not participating in the construction of "action plans" for example, the co-construction process becomes narrower and less democratic.

In the case of the preparation and implementation of the Anti-Poverty Act, it is obvious that the participation of many social movements (labor, feminist, disability, senior, community, social and solidarity economy movements etc.) and other stakeholders (Church based social justice associations, alternative medias, family organizations, civil rights organizations, student federations, etc.) was a decisive factor in broadening the coalition and making it more democratic and politically influential. In other words, the co-construction process was more than a short list of "interest groups" working in a corporatist way to obtain a new legislation.

5.6 Participation of a diversity of political actors

As we have stated earlier, authentic democratic co-construction of public policy implies not only the participation of civil society, but also of the political society — the executive and legislative branches and the bureaucracy — to deliberate, co-design and co-decide together. So far, we have seen that, unlike the traditional approach encountered in many social policy reforms, Bill 112 was the direct product of a citizen initiative, popular mobilization and public deliberation. We have seen that it is within civil society that the idea of a law whose objective was a poverty-free Quebec originated and the first project of such a bill was written in the fall of 1999 by the anti-poverty coalition and their allies in the civil society. For a few years, from 1995 to 2000, the anti-poverty organizations and their allies in the civil society were almost alone in the construction of a bill to eliminate poverty. During that period, they were not lobbying formally to obtain the participation of the political actors in the Quebec National Assembly and Government. The anti-poverty coalition was busy developing advocacy campaigns to obtain understanding and support from the public in general, knowing that these initiatives would eventually facilitate their efforts to gain the support of politicians and bureaucrats.

As is evidenced in Part II, during the last two years of the emergence period, from the fall of 2000 to the end of 2002, the co-construction process became broader and stronger. It encompassed not only a diversity of civil society actors, but also a diversity of political actors and bureaucrats. Thus the nature of the public deliberation was changing. More interaction took place between the civil society actors and political actors. From that moment on, the citizen participation which had been increasing for five or six years among the anti-poverty network and its allies created a political demand for obtaining a new anti-poverty policy. Some intensive interactions developed between the anti-poverty coalition leaders, the government and political party leaders.

As of the end of 1999, when the Collective and the anti-poverty coalition released its own version of a bill to eliminate poverty, a double dynamic ensued. On the one hand, the coalition continued its work within civil society by making sure that the bill was largely known and discussed in all regions of Quebec, through two-hundred or so sessions of the "people's parliament", among other activities. On the other hand, the coalition multiplied its interactions with various political actors it seeked to convince of the relevance of the project. This is why, on November 22nd 2000, the Collective found itself in a comfortable position to ensure that its petition, signed by more than 215,000 people, was submitted to the National Assembly by members of all three sitting political parties. The same day, as a result of co-construction efforts of the previous months, the Legislative Assembly adopted a resolution mandating the government to present a comprehensive strategy to fight poverty. From that moment on, the government and all the political parties sitting in the National Assembly talked of combating poverty, while the coalition continued to talk about eliminating poverty. These internal and external

efforts made by the Coalition continued throughout 2001 and 2002. They intensified with the arrival of the Landry government in March 2001 and reached their peak from June to November 2002, when the government was internally working on its own project of a strategy to fight poverty. In June, Bill 112 titled An Act to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion was tabled and a parliamentary commission was announced to discuss the Bill. During this time, the Coalition continued its work to consolidate its support in civil society and obtain amendments to Bill 112. We consider all of the above as genuine co-construction of public policy.

Therefore, the investment of the legislative and the executive arenas by the Collective for the Elimination of Poverty and its allies became very important at the end of the emergence period. The lobbying and advocacy practices developed in 2001 and 2002 were concerned not only with the rules of participative and direct democracy, but also with the rules of representative democracy. The civil society and political society actors were deliberating and working together to obtain an anti-poverty project. The leadership of the anti-poverty movement was capable of working not only with the political party leading the government —the PQ—, but also with the political parties in the opposition —the PLQ (the Liberal Party of Québec), the ADQ (Democratic Alliance of Québec), and other small left wing political organizations. The development of demands by the poor and excluded and the implementation of these demands as articles of the Bill were instrumental in preparing the unanimous adoption of Bill 112 on December 13, 2002, on the one hand, and in the survival of the Anti-Poverty Act after the defeat of the PQ government in April 2003, on the other hand.

5.7 The architecture of the Anti-Poverty Act favors co-construction

Some might argue that an Anti-Poverty Act is not very important because any government could refuse to cope seriously with its objectives if they are not in harmony with its own orientations. This consideration is justified in some respects, but not totally. Of course, when a new political party is elected and has to cope with specific policies or pieces of legislation that contradict its own convictions, it may be tempted to ignore, modify or repeal them. However we must recognize that a new government would find this easier to do if it is dealing with a policy which had not been democratically co-constructed. It is interesting to compare the room for maneuver of the Stephen Harper and Jean Charest governments when they first came to power in 2006 and in 2003 respectively. In both cases partisan priorities expressed during the election campaigns indicated that the two governments would act rapidly to modify or repeal policies adopted by their predecessors. However, after eight years of the Harper government and nine years of the Charest government, it is clear that the Charest government had the most difficulty to break with the past legacy.

Indeed, in 2006, the new Harper government decided not to apply some public policies initiated by the former Liberal government of Paul Martin. For example, Harper decided not to implement important parts of the social economy policy launched by Martin in 2004 and 2005. According to us, it was relatively easy for Harper to do this

precisely because the Martin policy had not been well co-constructed not only within the federal Parliament, but also within the Liberal Party (Vaillancourt, 2012a). The support for this specific policy was too weak within civil society, within the opposition parties and even within the Chrétien brand of the Liberal Party.

But this way of doing things was less possible for the newly elected Charest government in 2003. Contrary to many expectations, the Charest government was incapable of seriously weakening many innovative public policy reforms —including the Anti-Poverty Act—which had been co-constructed under the former PO governments from 1994 to 2003. To explain this situation, we share some hypotheses put forth by Alain Noël (2007 and 2013). To analyse with rigor and nuance the political practices of the Charest governments from 2003 to 2012, it is important to take into account not only the "partisan dimension", but also the "cross-partisan dimension" that influenced both the PQ and the Liberal governments during the last 20 years. The resilience of the Anti-Poverty Act during the Charest Liberal years —and of other socioeconomic policy reforms initiated by the PQ governments— was made possible because of this "crosspartisan dimension" (Noël, 2007) which is also called "coalition politics" or "coalition engineering" by Noël (2013: 262-266), and democratic co-construction by us. In other words, "partisan politics certainly played a role" (2013: 263) both in the PQ and Liberal governments' decisions, but it was not the principal factor. The participation of civil society and social movement actors in the design and implementation of some public policy reforms, such as the Anti-Poverty Act, explain why these reforms have a socialdemocratic character, in spite of the scarcity of Quebec social-democratic Premiers.

In the end, the three successive Charest governments were not able to ignore the obligations of the Anti-Poverty Act. This does not mean that the leadership of these governments was in a hurry to pay attention to them. On the contrary, the political will to develop the first action plan in 2004 and the second in 2008 was feeble or absent as we have seen in Part IV. Fortunately, the co-constructed architecture of the Act offered levers to civil society and opposition parties to defend the democratic principles and mechanisms of the Act. As we have seen in Part III, the Anti-Poverty Act contains various mechanisms permitting to ensure the effective enforcement and coordination of government actions: the government must present at a specific date its Action Plan; each Minister with a legislative or regulatory proposal must analyze the anticipated impacts on those living in poverty; the government must annually publish a report on the activities carried out within the framework of the action plan; the CEPE (Poverty and Social Exclusion Research Center) must publish each year a progress report on the evolution of poverty. In addition, the participation of anti-poverty network activists and allies in the new institutions like the Advisory committee (to combat poverty and social exclusion) and the CEPE has contributed, in a difficult political context, to breathe life into the provisions of the Law, even if it was not done with the intensity wished by those truly interested in the fight against poverty and social exclusion.

Let us now examine briefly the results of the implementation of the Anti-Poverty Act and strategy.

5.8 The results of the anti-poverty strategy

This Report would be incomplete without a word on the relative success of Québec's anti-poverty strategy which aimed to make Québec by 2013 one of the industrialized nations having the least number of persons living in poverty. For a more detailed analysis we refer the reader to Appendix 1, Aubry (2012) and CEPE (2012).

Any attempt to assess the current success of the Anti-Poverty Act, is a perilous exercise. First, poverty and social exclusion are multidimensional phenomena that cannot be grasped only by using financial indicators such poverty rates or GINI coefficients. Secondly, reaching the 2013 goal depends not only on the development of the situation in Québec but also that in other industrialized societies. Thirdly, we need to be careful about the contribution of government policies in the fight against poverty and social exclusion since the evolution of poverty is also dependent on economic cycles on which national governments have less and less influence.

Poverty Rate

This being said, the global poverty rate in Québec, using the Market Basket Measure, went from 11.6% in 2000 to 7.9% in 2007, the year preceding the financial crisis, which represents a 32% decrease. Because of the "Great Recession" the poverty rate increased from 2007 to 2010. From 2000 to 2010 the poverty rate decreased by 19%. This general downward trend however hides important variations from one group of the population to another:

- The poverty rate for women declined four times more (-29.1%) than the one for men (-7.6%);
- Among all households, the incidence of poverty declined the most in families of two adults with children (-45.1%);
- The poverty rate of children followed the same decline during the period (-45.3%);
- In single-parent families, the poverty rates declined by appreciable amounts, especially in those families headed by a woman (-38.1%). However the incidence of poverty remains very high for these families;
- For the elderly, the poverty rate changed little until the downturn of 2008, remaining at a relatively low level;
- The only other type of household that did not progress on the poverty front during the period are single person households since they continually suffer from a very high poverty rate of 25.4%.

Comparisons with other Canadian provinces and with other developed countries indicate that Québec has done relatively well on the poverty reduction front since the adoption of the Anti-Poverty Act (CEPE, 2012).

Income inequality

There exists a link between the incidence of poverty and inequality in income distribution. Income inequality in the industrial world, as measured by GINI coefficients¹⁸, rose during the last quarter century. According to available data (CEPE, 2012) income distribution seems more egalitarian in Québec than in Canada as a whole. Internationally, Canada and Québec fare worse than many countries that have a comparable level of economic development. According to the CEPE (2012) "Compared with certain European countries, Québec ranks in the middle; its GINI coefficient appears to be lower than that of Canada, the United Kingdom and a subset of 15 OECD countries, but higher than that of certain countries in continental Europe (Belgium, Netherlands, Germany, Austria) and of all the Scandinavian countries".

¹⁸ GINI coefficients are calculated on a scale of 0 to 1. A coefficient of 0 indicates that revenues are evenly distributed in society; that is to say, they are identical for all members of society (absolute equality). An index of 1 demonstrates that all society incomes are monopolized by one person (absolute inequality). So, the closer the index is to 0, the more even the income distribution is; the closer it is to 1, the more uneven the income distribution is.

Conclusion

In this report, we have presented the case study of the Quebec Anti-Poverty Act, focusing mainly on the review of the democratic process that led to its adoption but also on an analysis of the results obtained in the fight against poverty.

As to the success of the Anti poverty strategy, the picture is very diverse (Appendix 1). While the overall trend is a gradual decrease in the poverty rate throughout the period, and although very significant gains were made in some important segments of the population (such as families with children), problems persist in other groups, particularly among single people where no progress whatsoever was made and single parent families headed by women and people with disabilities who, notwithstanding important gains during the period still have very high rates of poverty. In the Canadian rankings, Québec has made significant progress, both in terms of the overall poverty rate and the incidence of severe poverty (Aubry, 2012).

As to the democratic process, we have distinguished two phases in the history of the legislation which spans nearly 30 years, that of its genesis (1995-2002) and that of its implementation (2003-13). We examined the role of TSOs - especially those involved in improving the situation of the poor and excluded people - from two perspectives: first, did these TSOs deploy advocacy practices and, second, did they participate in the democratic co-construction of the anti-poverty policy. In our framework, the deployment of advocacy practices by TSOs must be combined with their participation in the co-construction of democratic policies in order to produce sound social policy reforms. "Put simply, there is hardly any chance of good social policy in a 'spoiled democracy'" (Evers and Guillemard, 2013: 381).

In order that the advocacy practices of TSOs, as numerous and original as they are, be consistent with the perspective of democratic co-construction, the requirements of participatory democracy accompany those of representative democracy. This implies that a diversity of actors of civil society, including TSOs working with persons who live in poverty, debate with a diversity of political actors in order to define policy content. Co-construction does not exist if the policy is developed by civil society alone or by the political society alone. Co-construction may exist, but it cannot be described as democratic if it only concerns certain actors of the political society (for example those of the executive branch but not those of the legislative branch) and certain actors of civil society (for example certain dominant players but without the poor and excluded and their network of TSOs). In sum, the participation of TSOs in the democratic co-construction of policies is an exacting process, rarely encountered in public policy reforms.

In fact, the philosophical foundations of the Quebec Anti-Poverty Act presented in Section II are in harmony with the features of a democratic co-construction process of public policies presented in Section I. These foundations can be summarized as follows: the fight against poverty and exclusion:

- Is not the responsibility of governments only;
- Is primarily the responsibility of the poor and the excluded;
- Is also the responsibility of the partners of the labor market;
- Is also the responsibility of Quebec society as a whole.

This emphasis on the identification of civil society actors aims to make it clear that the fight against poverty is not only the responsibility of governments and the state as proposed in certain state focussed visions which can come from the left or the right of the political spectrum. That being said, it remains that the participation of a diversity of actors of the political society remains essential in a democratic co-construction process. In other words, in the political sphere, democratic co-construction involves not only the participation of elected officials in the executive branch of government, but also of members of various political parties who sit in legislative bodies and committees, as was the case throughout 2002 during deliberations preceding the adoption of the Law. To summarize, democratic co-construction means that, in certain decisive moments, there must be a dialogue between the debate in the civil society and the one in the political society, a dialogue which is not without compromise such as that which emerged in 2002 when the anti-poverty coalition accepted a law that aims to combat rather eliminate poverty and exclusion.

Our report demonstrates that in the history of the Quebec Anti-Poverty Act, the TSOs of the anti-poverty coalition, those who defend human rights as well as those who deliver alternative services, participated in a plethora of original advocacy practices as well as democratic co-construction activities.

The frequency and intensity of these practices have fluctuated over the years:

- Advocacy practices were constant throughout the emergence stage (1995-2002), but were less frequent and intense during the implementation stage. They reappeared at the time of the preparation of the two action plans in 2003-04 and 2008-10;
- The democratic co-construction process peaked at the end of the emergence period, from November 2000 to December 2002, and appeared more timidly during the preparation of the action plans;
- The advocacy practices helped to prepare the phases of democratic coconstruction. Thus, from 1995 to 2001, the TSOs of the anti-poverty coalition devoted their energies to raise awareness and mobilize civil society and to prepare their own bill to eliminate poverty, giving the impression that they did not care to make a junction with the actors of the political society;
- In fact, these advocacy practices were a challenge to the political society, thus the turning point at the end of 2000. The institutions and actors of the political society then began to respond to the demands resulting from the mobilization of the civil society. For a time, in 2001, it seemed that two approaches to develop a

- draft of an anti-poverty law coexisted in the manner of two solitudes, one in the civil society, the other in the political society;
- And then, at the end of 2001, a public debate was initiated and bridges appeared between the social mobilization and the political mobilization. Here began the process that we have labelled democratic co-construction.

In conclusion, can the concept of democratic co-construction of public policies used in certain circles of social action and research be considered as a "shifting discourse"? We believe so but at the same time we recognize that this approach is currently being debated within social movements and components of the research community.

Appendix 1: Mixed Results on the Poverty Front

Any attempt to assess the current success of the Anti-Poverty Act, which aims to make Québec, by 2013, one of the industrialized nations having the least number of persons living in poverty, is a perilous exercise because it faces several constraints.

First, as suggested by the definition of poverty adopted by the legislator, poverty and social exclusion are "complex and multidimensional realities" (Noël, 2012) that cannot be grasped only by using some indicators of a financial nature such the poverty rate or the Gini coefficient.

Secondly, reaching the 2013 goal depends not only on the development of the situation in Québec but also that in other industrialized societies. As emphasized by Noël (2012) "the 2013 objective is therefore a moving target that requires us to give a good hard look at others as well as at ourselves". However, national and international comparative data are only available after a delay of several years. Data for 2013 will only be available in 2015 or 2016, at which time we will be able to achieve a more definitive assessment.

Thirdly, we need to be careful about the contribution of government policies in the fight against poverty and social exclusion. Indeed, the evolution of poverty in any society depends not only on public policies in the economic and social spheres; it is also dependent on economic cycles of expansion, slowdown and recession on which the public authorities of a single state have less and less influence, particularly since the acceleration of globalization and the internationalization of financial transactions. Thus, the significant decrease in the unemployment rate in Québec since the early 2000s has obviously contributed to the reduction of poverty, while the financial crisis of 2008 and the recession it spawned have contributed to its increase.

That said, even if we are unable to determine conclusively the success or failure of Québec's strategy to fight against poverty, we have enough information to consider at least whether Québec has been moving in the right direction since the adoption of the Anti-poverty Act with respect to its explicit objectives.

In this section we will study the data on the evolution of poverty in Québec, in other Canadian provinces and in major industrialized countries. Then, we will examine some general data on the evolution of inequality in income distribution in Québec, in other provinces and in major industrialized countries. All the data presented here are taken from the most recent progress report on the evolution of poverty produced by the CEPE (2012).

A) The Evolution of Poverty

Several statistical series exist on the evolution of poverty in Québec and Canada. The three most used are the Low Income Cut-Offs (LICO) before and after tax and the Low Income Measure (LIM) from Statistics Canada¹⁹ and the Market Basket Measure (MBM) developed by Human Resources and Skills Development Canada in the late 1990s and published annually by Statistics Canada since 2000. For reasons developed elsewhere (Aubry, 2012), we will use the MBM for interprovincial comparisons and the LIM for international comparisons.

Poverty Rate in Québec

We will first present the evolution of the poverty rate in Québec according to the MBM for individuals depending on different types of households for the years 2000, 2007²⁰ and 2010, last year for which data exist. Then we will present the evolution of this indicator for all Canadian provinces for the same period. Finally, we will use the after-tax Low Income Measure in order to compare how the situation has changed in Canada and Québec in comparison with other industrialized countries.

Table 1 shows the evolution of the poverty rate in Québec for the years 2000, 2007 and 2010 using the method of the Market Basket Measure for all individuals.

Table 1. Low-Income Rates, MBM, Characteristics of Individuals of All Ages, Ouébec. 2000-2010

Quebec, 2000-2010	ı			٠, ١
				% change
	2000	2007	2010	2000-2010
All individuals	11.6	7.9	9.4	-19.0%
Men	10.5	7.8	9.7	-7.6%
Women	12.7	8.0	9.0	-29.1%
Types of households				
Single persons	25.4	22.8	25.4	0.0%
Economic families of 2 members or				
more	9.1	4.9	6.1	-33.3%
Couples with children	7.1	2.6	3.9	-45.1%
Single-parent headed by man	20.6	11.7	17.5	-15.0%
Single-parent headed by woman	39.4	18.3	24.4	-38.1%
Children (0-17 years)	13.7	5.6	7.5	-45.3%
Adults (18 years and older)	11.0	8.7	9.6	-12.7%
18-64 years	12.7	10.1	11.3	-11.0%
65 years and over	1.8*	2.0*	4.9*	+72.2%

^{*} Use with caution.

¹⁹ Statistics Canada has consistently refused to consider low-income indicators as poverty thresholds, but many agencies have always used them for this purpose, in the absence of official relative poverty thresholds.

²⁰ The year preceding the financial meltdown and the resulting recession.

Source: STATISTIQUE CANADA (2012b); compilation by CEPE, November 2012.

From this table, we can observe that the general trend is a gradual decrease in the poverty rate throughout the period until the severe financial crisis beginning in 2008 reversed this trend forcefully.

Notwithstanding the general downward trend from 2000 to 2010, the progress made varies greatly from one group of the population to another:

- The poverty rate for women has experienced a decline (-29.1%) four times more important than the one for men (-7.6%) during this period;
- Among all households, the incidence of poverty declined the most (-45.1%) in families of two adults with children;
- The poverty rate of children followed the same decline during the period (-45.3%);
- In single-parent families, the poverty rates declined by appreciable amounts, especially in those families headed by a woman, from 39.4% in 2000 to 24.4% in 2010, a decrease of 38.1%. However the incidence of poverty remains very high for these families;
- For the elderly, the poverty rate changed little until the downturn of 2008, remaining at a relatively low level. These data, however, hide significant differences between men and women aged 65 and over.
- The only other type of household that did not progress on the poverty front during the period are single person households since they continually suffer from a very high poverty rate of 25.4%. Although Table 1 does not distinguish individuals with employment from those who are unemployed, it is the latter whose poverty rate increased during this period (CEPE, 2012).

The trends noted above²¹ reflect the objectives of the first Government action plan, which were primarily to improve the lot of families, especially those with children and low-income individuals with jobs.

Québec in Canada

In this section, we compare the evolution of the poverty rate of Québec with that of other provinces and that of Canada from 2000 to 2010. Table 2 presents the evolution of the low-income rate according to the MBM for each province and for all Canada. It also presents the percentage variation from 2000 to 2010.

²¹ Unfortunately, comparable data for more disadvantaged groups such as people with disabilities do not exist. The only data available come from Statistics Canada's Participation and Activity Limitation Surveys for the years 2001 and 2006. These surveys show that the poverty rate for people with disabilities diminished by 30% from 2001 to 2006. The decrease was much more important for people with disabilities aged 65 years and over (Aubry, 2012).

Table 2. Low-Income Rates, MBM, all Individuals of all Ages, Provinces and Canada, 2000-2010

	2000	2007	2010	% change 2000-2010
Provinces		%		
Newfoundland and				
Labrador	20.5	11.3	11.6	-43.4
Prince Edward Island	14.6	9.1	11.7	-19.9
Nova Scotia	14.2	12.1	12.8	-9.9
New Brunswick	13.7	12.2	12.0	-12.4
Québec	11.6	7.9	9.4	-19.0
Ontario	9.9	8.7	9.5	-4.0
Manitoba	10.8	8.7	8.3	-23.1
Saskatchewan	13.2	10.6	8.8	-33.3
Alberta	11.0	6.7	8.4	-23.6
British Columbia	16.8	10.3	12.4	-26.1
All of Canada	11.9	8.8	9.9	-16.8

Source: (CEPE, 2012: 17)

A few tentative conclusions can be drawn from this table:

- All provinces, except Ontario, experienced a significant decline in poverty during the period from 2000 to 2010, but four provinces at the extremities of the country (Newfoundland and Labrador to the east, Saskatchewan, Alberta and British Columbia to the west) experienced the largest decreases. The Québec situation is in the middle, with a decrease of 19%;
- Regarding the incidence of poverty, with a rate of 9.4% in 2010, Québec is tied with Ontario and is surpassed by Manitoba, Saskatchewan and Alberta;
- Québec, Ontario, Manitoba, Saskatchewan and Alberta have a poverty rate lower than that of all of Canada, which is 9.9%.

Given the above, one can conclude that Québec has made significant progress in terms of poverty reduction during the 2000s. However, these gains are uneven and leave out important segments of the population (especially single people). For other groups, such as families with children, the gains have been considerable even if poverty rates remain very high for single family units headed by women. Compared to other provinces, Québec seems to have done well.

Canada and Québec in the World

But what about Québec's position relative to other industrialized countries considering its objective of progressively joining the ranks of the industrialized nations having the least number of people living in poverty by 2013? To compare poverty rates from one

country to another, International organizations such as the OECD use the Low Income Measure (LIM) with thresholds of either 50% or 60% of median income.

In its latest progress review, the CEPE (2012) examines the latest poverty rates for a set of industrialized countries. The results of national surveys conducted to produce statistics on income and living conditions enable a comparison of low-income rates using 60% of median income thresholds. We can compare the Québec and Canadian situations to a subset of seventeen of the most economically developed OECD countries²², considering Québec as a separate entity.

In 2009, Québec ranked 7th on par with Finland while Canada ranked 16th trailing Italy. As for Canada without Québec, it ranked last after Greece.

Table 3. Low income rates using 60% of the adjusted median after-tax income, all persons in households. 2009

Country	Rank	Low income rate
Netherlands	1	11,1
Finland	7	13,8
Québec	7	13,8
U-15	13	16.1
Italy	15	18,4
Canada	16	18,6
Greece	19	19,5
Canada without Québec	20	20,0

(CEPE, 2012: 24)

B) The Evolution of Income Inequalities

Due to the limited scope of this paper, we will present here only a set of selected statistics in order to understand the general evolution of income inequality in Québec as compared to income inequality in other provinces as well as in other countries. For a more comprehensive picture, we refer the reader to the latest CEPE update (2014).

There exists a link between the incidence of poverty in a society and relative inequality in income distribution. There are several techniques to measure this degree of inequality. One important technique is the Gini coefficients²³.

²² The 17 countries include the EU-15 Member States plus Norway and Switzerland. The EU-15 countries are referred to as the most economically developed member countries in the European Union. The EU-15 Member States, in order of entry into the European Union, are: France, Germany, Italy, The Netherlands, Belgium, Luxembourg, Ireland, the United Kingdom, Denmark, Greece, Spain, Portugal, Finland, Sweden and Austria.

²³ See note 18.

The Gini coefficient is complementary to various poverty indicators and can inform us about the effectiveness of strategies to reduce economic inequality. There are two main types of Gini coefficients: one is computed for market income (before-tax gross income), the other is calculated on the basis of the available income of individuals, that is to say, after subtracting taxes and adding social benefits. In this section we will use the available income Gini coefficient. The Gini coefficient can be calculated for different types of households or for all individuals. Here, we present only the Gini coefficient for all family economic types, including single persons. At the international level, a standardized Gini coefficient is used to compare income inequality in various countries.

In what follows, we will study the evolution of inequalities in Québec during the 2000s and compare the situation of Québec to selected Canadian provinces.

Québec and Canada

The last quarter century saw a rise in income inequality in most industrialized countries. "During the 1990s, the Gini coefficient rose for all family units in Québec as well in several other provinces, after which it was relatively stable. At the end of the study period (2010), Gini coefficients had reached a 20-year high; however, the gap with some of the other provinces was still in Québec's favour" (CEPE, 2012: 47) as can be seen in Table 4.

Table 4. Gini coefficient for all family units based on adjusted after-tax income, Québec and selected provinces, 1990-2010

•	QUÉBEC	ONTARIO	ALBERTA	B-C
2000	0,294	0,325	0,312	0,312
2001	0,298	0,321	0,311	0,328
2002	0,301	0,320	0,298	0,341
2003	0,295	0,321	0,311	0,324
2004	0,299	0,332	0,310	0,328
2005	0,296	0,321	0,303	0,325
2006	0,291	0,320	0,314	0,319
2007	0,290	0,318	0,319	0,317
2008	0,297	0,322	0,315	0,322
2009	0,286	0,323	0,332	0,326
2010	0,293	0,321	0,322	0,330

(CEPE, 2012:47)

Québec and Canada in the World

If income distribution seems more egalitarian in Québec than in Canada as a whole, internationally, Canada and Québec fare worse than many countries that have a comparable level of economic development. According to the CEPE (2012) "Compared

with certain European countries, Québec ranks in the middle; its Gini coefficient appears to be lower than that of Canada, the United Kingdom and a subset of 15 OECD countries, but higher than that of certain countries in continental Europe (Belgium, Netherlands, Germany, Austria) and of all the Scandinavian countries".

In 2000 Canada ranked 11th as compared to 15 European countries regarding equality in the distribution of disposable income and Québec ranked 8th. In 2010 Canada ranked 13 (before Greece, after Italy) as compared to 18²⁴ European countries while Québec maintained its 8th rank (ex-aequo with Germany, before Switzerland, after Luxembourg) (CEPE, 2012).

²⁴ In 2000, data was not available for Denmark, Norway and Switzerland.

Bibliography

Aubry, François (2010a). *The Quebec Act to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion: How Does it Tackle the Situation of People with Disabilities*, Council of Canadians with Disabilities, Winnipeg.

Aubry, François (2010b). *Le "Living Wage" aux États-Unis et au Canada, un mouvement contemporain pour un salaire minimum convenable*, Conférence régionale des élus (CRÉ) de Montréal, Forum régional sur le développement social de l'île de Montréal, Montréal.

Aubry, François (2012). The Fight Against Poverty and Exclusion in Québec: Mixed Results, Including for Persons with Disabilities, Council of Canadians with Disabilities, Winnipeg.

Boucher, Norman, Fougeyrollas, Patrick and Charles Gaucher (2003). « Development and Transformation of Advocacy in the disability Movement of Quebec », in Deborah Stienstra and Aileen Wight-Felske (Eds), *Making Equality*. *History of Advocacy and Persons with Disabilities in Canada*, Captus Press Inc., Concord, Ontario, 137-162.

Bourque, Denis (2008). Concertation et partenariat. Entre levier et piège du développement des communautés, Sainte-Foy, Presses de l'Université du Québec.

Centre d'étude sur la pauvreté et l'exclusion (CEPE) (2012). La pauvreté, les inégalités et l'exclusion sociale au Québec : état de la situation 2012, Québec.

Centre d'étude sur la pauvreté et l'exclusion (CEPE) (2014). La pauvreté, les inégalités et l'exclusion sociale au Québec : état de la situation 2013, Québec.

Collectif pour un Québec sans pauvreté (2013). Historique critique et bilan dans le cadre du dixième anniversaire de la Loi visant à lutter contre la pauvreté et l'exclusion sociale. http://www.pauvrete.qc.ca/IMG/pdf/Historique critique et bilan Loi.pdf. Accessed August 13, 2013.

Collectif pour une loi sur l'élimination de la pauvreté (1999). Proposition pour une loi sur l'élimination de la pauvreté.

http://partenariat-familles.inrs-ucs.uquebec.ca/DocsPDF/labrie.pdf

Collectif pour un Québec sans pauvreté (2004). Communiqué: Une loi appliquée... avec de graves omissions, Québec, 2 avril.

<u>www.pauvrete.qc.ca</u> Accessed August 16, 2013.

Comeau, Yvan, Favreau, Louis, Lévesque, Benoît and Marguerite Mendell (2001). Emploi, économie sociale, développement local : les nouvelles filières. Sainte-Foy, Presses de l'Université du Québec. Comité consultatif de lutte contre la pauvreté et l'exclusion sociale (CCLP) (2013). *Historique* <u>http://www.cclp.gouv.qc.ca/historique.asp</u>

Dandurand, Renée B. et Françoise-Romaine Ouellette (2012). « Un partenariat québécois de recherche sociale : Familles en mouvance et dynamiques intergénérationnelles », *EFG*, *revue internationale*, *Enfances*, *Familles*, *Générations*, no 16, 2012, 124-144.

DeSantis, Gloria (2010). « Voices from the Margins: Policy Advocacy and Marginalized Communities », *ANSERJ. Canadian Journal of Nonprofit and Social Economy Research / Revue canadienne de recherche sur les OSBL et l'économie sociale*, vol. 1, no 1, Fall 2010, 23-45.

Ducharme, Marie-Noëlle et Yves Vaillancourt (2012). "The *AccèsLogis Quebec* Program: 15 years of Partnership", *Canadian Review of Social Policy / Revue canadienne de politique sociale*, 2012, no 1, 16-29.

Dufour, Pascale (2004). « L'adoption du projet de loi 112 au Québec : le produit d'une mobilisation ou une simple question de conjoncture politique ? », *Politique et Sociétés*, vol. 23, nos 2-3, 159-182.

Dumais, Luci (2012). « L'insertion sociale des personnes handicapées au Québec : Comment l'État vient-il soutenir le tiers secteur et les familles ? », Canadian Review of Social Policy / Revue canadienne de Politique sociale, 2002, no 1, 44-57.

Evers, Adalbert and Jean-Louis Laville (eds) (2004). *The Third Sector in Europe*. Cheltenham, UK, Edward Elgar.

Evers, Adalbert (2013). « The concept of 'civil society': different understandings and their implications for third sector policies », *Volontary Sector Review*, july 2013.

Evers, Adalbert and Anne-Marie Guillemard (eds) (2013). *Social Policy and Citizenship. The Changing Landscape*, New York, Oxford University Press.

Gouvernement du Québec (2002). *L.R.Q. chapitre L-7* : *Loi visant à lutter contre la pauvreté et l'exclusion sociale*, Québec, Éditeur officiel du Québec.

Greason, Vincent (2004). « La loi 112 – un pas en avant ou un pas en arrière pour le pouvoir citoyen? », *Actes du Colloque du MEPAQ 2004 – précis de la présentation en atelier*. En ligne :

http://www.socialrightscura.ca/documents/Quebec/La%20lutte%20contre%20la%20pauvret%C3%A9.pdf. Accessed August 13, 2013.

Greason, Vincent (2013). « Poverty As a Human Rights Violation", CURA on "Social Rights in Canada" coordinated by Janet Jackman and Bruce Porter, 21 p.

Jenson, Jane (2002). « Against the Current: Child Care and Family Policy in Quebec », in Sonya Michel and Rianne Mahon (eds), *Child Care Policy at the Crossroads. Gender and Welfare State Restructuring*, London, Routledge, 309-332.

Jetté, Christian (2008). Les organismes communautaires et la transformation de l'État-providence. Trois décennies de coconstruction des politiques publiques dans le domaine de la santé et des services sociaux, Québec, Presses de l'Université du Québec.

Jetté, Christian, Lévesque, Benoît, Mager, Lucie et Yves Vaillancourt. 2000. Économie sociale et transformation de l'État providence dans le domaine de la santé et du bien-être. Une recension des écrits (1990-2000), Sainte-Foy: PUQ.

Klein, Juan-Luis, Fontan, Jean-Marc, Harrisson, Denis et Benoît Lévesque (2010). « L'innovation sociale dans le contexte du « modèle québécois » : acteurs, composantes et principaux défis », *The philanthropist*, vol 23, no 3, 93-100.

Lamarche, Lucie (2007). « The 'Made in Québec' Act to Combat Poverty and Social Exclusion: The Complex Relationship between Poverty and Human Rights », in Margot Young, Susan B. Boyd, Gwen Brodsky and Shjelagh Day (Eds). *Poverty: Rights, Social Citizenship, and Legal Activism*, UBC Press, Vancouver & Toronto, 139-161.

Lamarche, Lucie & Vincent Greason (2008). « Poverty Impact Analysis (PIA) and Governmental Action: 'Made in Québec'... Again? », 21 p. Available on the website of the CURA on "Social Rights in Canada" coordinadated by Janet Jackman and Bruce Porter. http://socialrightscura.ca/eng/quebec.html.

Lévesque, Benoît (2003). « Vers un modèle québécois de seconde génération », *Les Cahiers du CRISES*, no ET0303, février 2003, 16 p

Ministère de l'Emploi et de la solidarité sociale (MESS) (2004). Plan d'action gouvernemental en matière de lutte contre la pauvreté et l'exclusion sociale Concilier liberté et justice sociale, Québec : Gouvernement du Québec.

Ministère de l'Emploi et de la solidarité sociale (MESS) (2005). Plan d'action gouvernemental en matière de lutte contre la pauvreté et l'exclusion sociale 2004-2009. Bilan de la première année. Québec : Gouvernement du Québec.

Ministère de l'Emploi et de la solidarité sociale (MESS) (2010). *Plan d'action* gouvernemental pour la solidarité et l'inclusion sociale 2010-2015 : le Québec mobilise contre la pauvreté. Québec : Gouvernement du Québec

Mouterde, Pierre (2012). « Sur les traces du virage à gauche latino-américain », *Relations*, no 754, février 2012, 13-14.

Nadeau, Jessica (2013). « D'anciens relationnistes libéraux deviennent lobbyistes pour l'APGQ », *Le Devoir*, 6 août 2013.

Noël, Alain (2002). A Law Against Poverty: Quebec's New Approach to Combating Poverty and

Social Exclusion, Canadian Policy Research Networks.

Noël, Alain (2003). « Une loi contre la pauvreté : La nouvelle approche québécoise de lutte contre la pauvreté et l'exclusion sociale », Centre de recherche sur les politiques et le développement social, Université de Montréal, janvier 2003, 26 p.

Noël, Alain (2004). « Lutte contre la pauvreté ou lutte contre les pauvres », *Administration et politique publique*, 504-513.

Noël, Alain (2007). « Quebec's Law Against Poverty and Social Exclusion », *Perception*, vol. 29, nos 1 & 2, Fall, 16-17.

Noël, Alain (2012). « *Une* lutte inégale contre la pauvreté et l'exclusion sociale » in Institut du Nouveau monde, *L'état du Québec 2011*, Boréal, Montréal.

Noël, Alain (2013). « Quebec's New Politics of Redistribution », in Keith Banting and John Myles (Eds), *The Fading of Redistributive Politics : Inequality and the Politics of Social Policy*, Vancouver, UBC Press, 256-282.

Office of the Commissioner of Lobbying of Canada (2013). *Ten Things You Should Know About Lobbying A Practical Guide for Federal Public Office Holders*, site WEB http://www.ic.gc.ca/eic/site/012.nsf/eng/00403.html. Accessed August 5, 2013.

Office des personnes handicapées du Québec (OPHQ) (1984). À part …égale L'intégration sociale des personnes handicapées : un défi pour tous.

Office des personnes handicapées du Québec (OPHQ). (2009). À part entière : pour un véritable exercice du droit à l'égalité.

Perception (2007). Special issue on anti-poverty strategies in Canada, *Perception*, vol. 29, nos 1 and 2, Fall.

Piotte, Jean-Marc (2010). « L'État social et l'action communautaire autonome », *Réseau québécois de l'action communautaire*, 17 février, 12 p.

Prince, Michael (2009). *Absent Citizens. Disability Politics and Policy in Canada*, Toronto, University of Toronto Press, 282 p.

Roeher Institute (1993). Social Well-Being. A Paradigm for Reform, Toronto, The Roeher Institute, 59 p.

Statistique Canada (2012). *Le revenu au Canada, 1976 à 2010*, Ottawa, no 75-202-X au catalogue.

Vaillancourt, Yves and Christian Jetté (1997). Vers un nouveau partage des responsabilités dans le réseau des services sociaux et de la santé. Rôles de l'État, du marché, de l'économie sociale et du secteur informel, Cahiers du LAREPPS, Montréal : LAREPPS, SAC.

Vaillancourt, Yves and Louise Tremblay (eds) (2012). *Social Economy: Health and Welfare in four Canadian Provinces*, Halifax: Fernwood Publishing.

Vaillancourt, Yves (2006). "Le tiers secteur au Canada, un lieu de rencontre entre la tradition américaine et la tradition européenne", *Canadian Review of Social Policy / Revue canadienne de politique sociale* 56, Fall 2006, 23-39.

Vaillancourt, Yves (2009). « Social economy and the co-construction of public policy », Annals of Public and Cooperative Economics / Annales de l'économie publique, sociale et coopérative, 80(2), 275-313.

Vaillancourt, Yves (2012a). « Third Sector and the Co-construction of Canadian Public Policy », in Pestoff, Victor, Brandsen, Taco & Bram Verschuere (2012). *New Public Governance, the Third Sector and Co-Production*, New York & Abingdon, UK, Routledge, 79-100.

Vaillancourt, Yves (2012b). « The Quebec Model of Social Policy, Past and Present », in Westhues, Anne & Brian Wharf (Eds) (2012). *Canadian Social Policy. Issues and Perspectives*, 5th Edition, Waterloo, Wilfrid Laurier University Press, 115-144.

Vaillancourt, Yves, with the collaboration of Philippe Leclerc (2013). « The Coconstruction of Public Policy: The Contribution of the Social Economy », in Bouchard, Marie J. (Ed.) (2013). *Innovation and the Social Economy. The Québec Experience*, Toronto, University of Toronto Press, 127-157.